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FREMONT BUDGET COMMITTEE MEETING 
Fremont Town Hall 

295 Main Street 

Fremont, NH 03044 

December 4, 2013 
7:00 PM 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

Chair Charles Kimball called the December 4, 2013 Budget Committee meeting to order at 7:10 pm 
on the main floor of Fremont Town Hall. 

Present were: Budget Committee Chair Charles Kimball and members Greg Fraize, Leon Holmes, 
Pat Martel, Mike Nygren, and Tyra Vargas, and Recording Secretary Susan Perry. Members of the 
public included School Superintendent Betsey Cox-Buteau, Financial Administrator Susan Penny, 
Ellis School Principal John Safina, Andy Kohlhofer and Sharon Girardi.  

II. SCHOOL BUDGET REVIEW 

 

There was review of the statement of expenditures-general fund-FY13-14. It was noted that 
$11,333,689.65 was an overstated amount for the adopted budget (for unknown reason) but this 
was fixed/adjusted and the revised budget (7/1/13-6/30/14) was $11,328,695.00. 
 
The Committee members reviewed the answers to questions that were asked at the last meeting. 
(See attached). 
 
There was a discussion about high school tuition costs and contract. It was noted that there were 
31 fewer Fremont students going to Sanborn Regional High school so that the divided cost was 
higher. There was question as to Fremont’s assumption of the burden of Sanborn’s shortcomings. 
 
It was noted that Fremont’s teacher contract had no Step raises and it was clarified that there was 
no Evergreen clause, even though it was written before Evergreen was present (there was no 
discussion in the Town minutes of 1987 about the Evergreen clause). Most of the school budget 
increase was due to increases in insurance and tuition and CBA. Fremont would arrange to talk to 
Sanborn. Mr. Nygren suggested getting an itemized breakdown from Sanborn. An option would be 
to petition to the State Board of Education, stating that the contract was negatively affecting the 
Town of Fremont. 
 
It was noted that Kingston and Newton were part of a Co-operative and that Fremont paid capital 
improvement costs above tuition cost. This year, Fremont paid $13,250.70 in tuition plus $2,041 in 
capital gain, which totaled $15,291. If the historical 3% difference in tuition cost happens again, the 
cost would go back to about $13,000. 
 
Mr. Nygren mentioned that the Selectmen gave $1.00 off the tax rate last year but this year, with no 
CBA or Warrant Articles, the were looking at $1.90 this year. He felt that the Town could not sustain 
that and that, at Deliberative Session, he could not personally present the School Board budget in 
favor or non-favor. He was concerned that the School Board made no cuts, noting that last year the 
public added money back and the previous Superintendent suggested (no formal vote) 
 that it would most likely not be spent but it was spend  (second nurse, hire back of a retained 
teacher, pay for higher bus contract cost). 
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Mr. Nygren asked if the Budget Committee could get monthly expense reports as had been done 
in the past (including annotation of where money was moved). Ms.  Penny would be able to send 
these to Mr. Fraize for distribution via Ms. Carlson. Mr. Fraize would email the information that was 
given at last night’s School Board meeting. 
 
Mr. Safina clarified that Mr. Herrmann taught science to grades 7 and 8 and did not have a 
homeroom in order to accommodate his set-up for these classes (therefore it looked in the budget 
like he had no students, but he was indeed a full-time teacher). 
 
It was clarified that the 6th grade math teacher taught social studies, a section of reading and RTI as 
well as math. RTI has been successful. More students have moved into enrichment and have 
advanced well. 
 
Mr. Safina clarified that the math program has been working in conjunction with the high school and 
that some students were taking advanced math. Teachers were working on aligning Everyday Math 
(a spiraling scientifically-based math program) with Common Core philosophy (more linear 
program). Common Core was bringing higher concepts to lower levels and was more challenging 
as standards were raised. Ms. Cox-Buteau explained that Common Core was being implemented to 
bring the level of education in the United States up to worldwide levels. It was an adjustment. All 
students would have to meet the same standards (e.g. read at the same level in the same grade). 
 
There was a discussion about the high tax rate in Fremont. Mr. Kohlhofer noted that assessments 
only went up $7million and do not sustain the Town budget. He said that $20-30million/year for @ 5 
years would sustain expenditures. There was also a lack of business in Fremont, which lowered the 
tax base. 
 
Mr. Safina noted that there were some cuts in staff last year (ESOL, nurse, ¼ Guidance Counselor, 
etc.) and that interventionists have been cut over the years. This resulted in smaller class sizes, 
which were good for Ellis in achieving improved scores. Cutting down on Special Education staff 
and bringing interventions into classrooms has helped. Results on School Digger showed rankings 
(see attached) and that Ellis was improving but had more work to do. The point was more about the 
needs of students and not the class sizes. Mr. Safina mentioned that operating costs have not 
increased (the school was not asking for more) and that they strived to level-fund. Last year parents 
felt there was a need for certain students and that they had a voice as taxpayers. In the past, 
programs such as band and Health had been cut. More cuts put more work on teachers’ plate. He 
noted that when Fremont separated budgeting from Sanborn high school cost, Ellis’ budget was 
down by $3,000 last year. 
 
Mr. Kohlhofer also noted that the Federal government and State required schools to do more and 
people had to pay for it. Such requirements took from other places. The government put social 
problems on schools, whose mission should be to educate; a lot of mandates to put programs 
together cost money. This causes American schools to struggle. 
 
Ms. Girardi noted that the School Board listened to the Budget Committee’s request to cut a bus 
last year. The bus company analyzed routes. Not all students were from the same neighborhood 
and there had to be accommodations for children not being on buses over 45 minutes per School 
policy. There was only one transportation bid. There were some savings in the bus contract in that 
the company moved it’s office back to Reading and they cut Fremont’s cost. There were more bus 
stops for kindergarten/first grade; and there were no sidewalks in Fremont for safe walking to 
school. 
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Ms. Penny would supply state revenues when available. It was noted that enrollment changed 
periodically. 
 
There was discussion about charter schools and if they closed, students would assimilate back to 
Ellis and raise class sizes. 
 
There was discussion about summer reading book retention to save money. 
 
The default budget was about $79,000 less than the regular budget. 
 
There was discussion about he Assistant Principal position, which worked on discipline, curriculum 
(important currently for the change to Common Core), evaluations, etc. This would be too much 
work for one Principal. Ellis discipline issues did not warrant Saturday detentions, which would 
accrue cost also. Discipline issues at Ellis had decreased 80% last spring, which helped account for 
the increase in grades. Students were proud of Ellis as the culture has changed. 
 
There was discussion about teacher: student ratio (which was about 1:6, similar to Sanborn). 
 
Mr. Kimball was concerned about adding new computers and furniture. Mr. Fraize noted that the 
nurse’s office in particular needed updates (replacement) for safety; there were photos in the 
budget book. 
 
There would be review of Warrant Articles at the next meeting. Ms. Martel would review the budget 
and make recommendations for cuts. Mr. Nygren wondered about revenue for high school. The 
School Administrators and Board members would not need to attend the December 11  meeting. 
 
Mr. Fraize moved to approve the school budget as presented. No second. Motion failed. 
 
Ms. Martel suggested not doing the NEASC accreditation. Mr. Fraize noted that the Town raises 
increased by 2% so the budget was not flat. 
 

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 20, 2013 

 

Greg Fraize moved to edit the sentence stating that the Town budget was “nearly” flat. Pat Martel 
seconded the motion. Motion passed 6:0 
 
Pat Martel moved to approve the November 20, 2013 minutes as amended. Greg Fraize seconded 
the motion. Motion passed 6:0. 

 

IV. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 Mike Nygren moved to adjourn at 9:00 PM. Pat Martel seconded the motion. Motion passed 6:0. 

 Respectfully submitted by, Susan Perry, Budget Committee Secretary 
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